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7. LITTER STRATEGY 
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 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to report back from the Litter Project Steering Team on actions 

proposed to achieve the goal of:  
 
  “Christchurch is New Zealand’s cleanest city, with citizens who are responsible for their own 

litter and do not tolerate others littering.” 
 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The litter strategy proposes a co-ordinated response to addressing concerns over the level of 

litter in Christchurch. 
 
 3. Littering (the reduction of) is all about taking personal responsibility.  This strategy focuses on 

the Council’s role in creating an environment that encourages residents, workers and visitors to 
demonstrate pride in the city by taking personal responsibility for not littering streets, parks and 
public places.  Councils are in a unique position to undertake a key role in controlling and 
managing litter.  They have diverse responsibilities and therefore many opportunities to 
influence the reduction of litter.  Currently most Councils treat the symptoms of littering and try 
to use downstream solutions rather than finding ’source reduction’ solutions.  The actions 
recommended in this report have been developed to include source reduction solutions which 
will improve environmental outcomes while achieving maximum benefit from ratepayer funding.  

 
 4. The starting point for this project was to undertake extensive secondary research, nationally and 

internationally, to identify successful litter reduction strategies and programmes.  The research 
confirmed that in the face of the fast pace and ‘throw-away mentality’ of modern society, dated 
approaches to litter management through legislation, regulation and reactive cleanups are 
costly and largely ineffective downstream solutions.  Particularly, fines for littering require costly 
and extensive enforcement to be effective.  Resulting behavioural impact depends upon 
continual promotion of disincentives (fines) and under current New Zealand legislation unless 
the offender is caught in the act, it is very difficult, although not impossible, to take further 
action.  

 
 5. Research has identified a number of successful anti-litter campaigns.  These campaigns had a 

major focus on effective communication of personal responsibility to not litter and were 
supported by other measures around education, ‘hot spots’ cleaning, community involvement, 
providing infrastructure for litter disposal (especially cigarette butt disposal) and enforcement.  

 
 6. A social marketing trial has been completed of two communication campaigns (one based on an 

American model, one Australian) that have been successful in leading an integrated litter 
reduction campaign and which could be adapted to Christchurch’s situation.  The objective of 
the trial was to identify an effective communication of personal responsibility that can be 
supported with other measures in an integrated litter reduction strategy.   

 
 7. This trial has led to the recommendation to develop the ‘Don’t be a tosser – do the right thing’ 

campaign.  This campaign is based on successful anti litter communication used in Australia 
and combines an awareness message with a positive reinforcement statement.  

 
FINANCIAL AND LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 

 
 8. Adopting the approach recommended in this report will be accommodated within existing 

budgets for the 2005/06 financial year.  Measurement and evaluation of the implementation of 
this programme will enable requirements to be identified for the 2006/16 LTCCP. 

 

Please Note
Please refer to the Council Minutes for the decision



Council Agenda 30 June 2005 

 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 It is recommended that the Council approve the implementation of the actions proposed in this report, 

including the “Don’t Be a Tosser” campaign, Clean City Partners programme and supporting actions 
including: 

 
 Education and promotion to increase awareness of litter 
 Providing infrastructure for cigarette butt disposal 
 ‘Hot spots’ cleaning  
 Partnership with Keep Christchurch Beautiful to engender community support 
 Working with other community organisations 
 Integrating the Clean up the World campaign into the overall litter strategy 
 Gaining the support of business that generate packaging which is prevalent in Christchurch litter 
 Enforcement  
 Managing litter reduction from rubbish/recycling  
 Measurement and evaluation 
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 BACKGROUND ON LITTER STRATEGY 
 
 Council Direction 
 
 9. At its July 2004 meeting, the Council adopted a litter strategy based on the goal of: 
 
  “Christchurch is New Zealand’s cleanest city, with citizens who are responsible for their own 

litter and do not tolerate others littering.” 
 
 10. Specific strategies directed towards managing litter issues adopted by the Council were: 
 
 ● Better definition and management of the issue. 
 ● Attacking the problem at source. 
 ● Dealing with the results aggressively. 
 
 11. The Council requested information on: 
 
 (a) What regulatory methods might be able to be implemented to require fast food outlets to 

collect and remove litter, originating from their premises, deposited in the areas 
surrounding those premises, and; 

 
 (b) Whether the Council can impose fines, similar to parking infringements, on individuals 

who deposit litter in the city.” 
 
 12. An initial report from the Council’s solicitor was provided with more detailed investigation of the 

provisions of the Litter Act 1979 required prior to the preparation of any bylaw. 
 
 13. Recommendations from the Sustainable Transport and Utilities Committee were: 
 
 (a) That the report on progress towards implementation of the Litter Strategy be received. 
 
 (b) That the project team instigate discussions with takeaway food premises in the central 

city pilot area, with a view to developing a voluntary programme for management and 
reduction of litter, consistent with Section 9 of the Litter Act 1979. 

 
 (c) That staff investigate the preparation of a draft bylaw under Section 12 of the Litter Act 

1979, including a schedule defining specific premises and locations in the central city pilot 
area, and requiring the occupiers of the premises to provide, maintain and empty litter 
receptacles that they may be required to provide under Section 9(3); the provisions of this 
bylaw to be used only in the event that a voluntary compliance regime is shown to be 
ineffective. 

 
 (d) That staff investigate options for increasing public awareness of the role of litter control 

officers, and for publicising the infringement notice provisions set out in Section 15(1) of 
the Litter Act 1979. 

 
 Project Team Direction 
 
 14. A project team from across the Council was convened to progress the litter strategy.  This 

included staff from City Environment, Regulation and Democracy, Public Affairs, Community 
Services, Corporate Services and Strategic Development groups.  An action plan was 
developed with key actions including: 

 
 ● Measuring current state in target areas. 
 ● Stocktake of current information. 
 ● Identify other interested parties. 
 ● Research into residents’ views and perceptions of litter issues. 
 ● Review current education and promotion activities. 
 ● Review options for regulatory control. 
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 15. Direction from the Council focussed on litter in the central city area.  In the initial stages of the 
project this was the focus.  Measurement was conducted over a seven-day period with a series 
of photos taken at set times at the sites along Colombo Street and in the City Mall.  These 
showed a clean streetscape.  It must be noted that this area is cleaned regularly, therefore the 
issue of litter in the central city was not de-prioritised by the project team.  However, the scope 
of the project was widened to include suburban locations for measurement and implementation 
of a trial social marketing campaign. 

 
 16. Following initial Project Team work on stocktaking and clarifying the issues to be addressed, the 

emphasis shifted to finding source reduction solutions that will make a difference.   
 
 Trial of Source Reduction Campaigns 
 
 17. As litter is not a problem unique to Christchurch our approach was to look internationally and 

nationally for source reduction strategies that have had measured success in reducing litter.  
Following evaluation of international campaigns a ’social marketing’ trial of two campaigns was 
undertaken.  Sites in the Central City (Colombo Street) and suburbs (Buckleys Road) were 
identified for a simple, but measurable, trial utilising signs on the sides of rubbish bins 
communicating the campaign message.  

 
 18. The two campaigns chosen for trial were: 
 
 • ‘Don’t Waste Christchurch’ 
 • ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ 
 
 19. Our secondary research suggested the importance of positive reinforcement for changing 

behaviour, therefore both campaigns were combined with ‘Do the right thing’, another proven 
reinforcement message from Australia. 

 
 20. Trials of both campaigns in both locations followed a control period measure.  Litter counts were 

taken of litter on the ground and measures were taken of the volume of rubbish placed in bins 
carrying the campaign messages. 

 
 21. At both locations the ‘Don’t be a Tosser – do the right thing’ message made a significant impact.   
 
 Results of Campaign Trials 
 
 ‘Don’t be a Tosser’  
 
 22. The first trial site was Buckleys Road, a notorious litter hotspot, adjacent to Eastgate Mall.  

There are numerous bus stops in the trial area, which are heavily used by school children of all 
ages.  The bus stops are used as a bus exchange so there are many people passing through 
the area.  Major retailers in this area are McDonalds, Subway, KB’s Bakery and various others 
in the mall food court.  The site was measured Monday to Friday at 9am and 5pm.  At weekends 
the site was measured at 5pm.  There were seven rubbish bins in this trial area. 

 
  Observations: 
 
 • During the control period, littered items were predominantly non-traditional fast food items 

such as confectionery wrappers, chip packets and plastic bags. 
 • McDonalds packaging accounted for almost a quarter of all littered items 

 
  After the 'Don’t be a Tosser’ trial was implemented: 
 
 • Non fast food litter decreased by 36.5% 
 • Fast food litter decreased by 30.8% 
 • The total decrease of litter was 33.7% 
 • On average bin usage increased by 13.7% (volume) 
 • On weekends 4 out of 7 bins were full and/or overflowing by 5pm 
 • During the weekdays at 5pm, 6 of the 7 bins were 80% full, compared with only 2 out of the 7 

bins during the control period. 
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 23. The second site was Colombo Street between Hereford Street and Cashel Mall.  This area has 
very high foot traffic and major retailers in the trial area are McDonalds, Burger King and KFC.  
The site was measured every day at 4pm.  Currently cleaners operate in the area all day, but for 
the purposes of the trial they left the area clean at 12pm (including emptying all bins) and did 
not re-enter the site until after 4pm when the litter count had concluded.  There were six rubbish 
bins this trial area. 

 
  Observations: 
 
  After the Don’t be a Tosser’ trial was implemented: 
 
 • Non fast food litter decreased by 47% 
 • Fast food litter decreased by 55.7% 
 • The total decrease in litter was 53% 
 • On average bin usage increased by 12% 
 
 ‘Don’t Waste Christchurch’  
 
 24. Litter counts from this trial period are being analysed.  It is clear that this campaign has also 

made a significant impact but not to the same degree as the ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ campaign. 
 
 Promotion and Education to Reduce Litter 
 
 25. It is recommended that “Don’t be a tosser – do the right thing’ is used in targeted promotional 

campaigns in areas identified as litter ‘hot spots’.  Particularly it should be used in areas where 
the ‘littering’ population is observed to be of a younger age.  The campaign message was 
originally developed to appeal to males and females age 15-24, using vocabulary which they 
are familiar with. 

 
 26. The Litter Project Steering Team would determine hot spots after considering litter count 

information and community feedback.  Locations for litter counts have not yet been determined 
in detail, but it would be envisaged that problem areas are identified so that the litter count can 
provide evidence for action, even to the extent of identifying offenders.    

 
 27. The trial campaigns focussed on areas with litter bins.  However, if an area is identified where 

the concern is littering of streets or kerbsides (and not related directly to litter around litter bins) 
then such an area could be designated a hot spot for a targeted campaign.  

 
 28. It is recommended that promotional material for this campaign extend beyond that used in the 

trial campaign.  Depending on the location of targeted campaigns, tools for promotion will 
include posters on bins, bus shelter advertising, bus back advertising material and posters for 
display in retails outlets. 

 
 29. Education campaigns will continue to target school age children, so that an awareness and 

understanding of littering as an environmental issue begins at an early age in Christchurch.  The 
Christchurch City Council currently produces quality educational resources on litter for schools.  
An on-line environmental resource guide, litter abatement resource (secondary schools, fitting 
with English curriculum) and KCB Tidiness resource (Years 1-3) are used in schools. 

 
 30. Schools participation in Clean up the World is promoted and encouraged and the Learning 

Through Action environmental education team also includes waste and litter reduction 
education in its connection with schools. 

 
 31. It is recommend, that in addition to the work currently happening in this area, that materials link 

to the ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ campaign to increase clarity of the overall anti-litter message. 
 
 Providing Infrastructure for Cigarette Butt Disposal  
 
 32. Recent legislative change has forced smokers out onto pavements and exacerbated the issue 

of cigarette butts litter.  Secondary research indicates there is a perception that dropping 
cigarette butts into rubbish bins can set the bin on fire, so many smokers do not take this option.  
Rubbish bins with separate receptacles for cigarette butts are available and it is recommended 
that these are installed in the central city and other areas in conjunction with a ‘Clean City’ 
campaign to encourage retail outlets to take a role in reducing litter (200 bins to be installed in 
Stage 1). 
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 33. The Transport and City Streets Unit is currently in discussions to obtain sponsored bins with a 
cigarette butt receptacle. 

 
 34. It is recommended that at the time of distribution of sponsored bins to businesses within a Clean 

City promotion, a PR campaign is undertaken to highlight this issue.  The campaign would 
assign two Council staff to collect only cigarette butts from pavements, gutters and gardens for 
two days.  This collection then provides a visual ‘front page’ opportunity for graphically 
displaying the extent of this problem.  The collection would be displayed in Cathedral Square to 
further promote the cigarette butt litter problem. 

 
 Hot Spots Cleaning 
 
 35. Hot spots cleaning will support targeted ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ campaigns.  Research proves that a 

clean ‘street scape’ reduces the inclination to drop litter.  Therefore in areas where we are 
communicating the campaign message we will support it by increased service levels to ensure 
the area is cleaned at the start of the campaign and to ensure full bins are cleared during the 
campaign. 

 
 36. Hot spots cleaning will be additional to service levels for cleaning.  Transport and City Streets 

Unit have existing contracts which stipulate minimum performance standards for frequency of 
cleaning and for cleaning up of glass, litter on the pavement, litter in planted areas, slot drains 
and minor stains including animal, human and bird fowling, (including vomit, urine and faecal 
matter), drink and food. 

 
 Partnership with Keep Christchurch Beautiful (KCB) 
 
 37. KCB has a long history of community-based activity in litter reduction and city beautification.  

Among the programmes independently delivered by KCB are: 
 
 • Litter Awards  
 • Schools Environmental Enhancement Programme (SEEP) 
 • Enviro Action (schools project) 
 • Litter counts 
 
 38. Over the past two years the Council has reviewed the relationship between KCB and the 

Christchurch City Council. 
 
 • Previously the Council employed a coordinator for KCB; from the start of the 2004/05 year 

the Council has no longer provided a coordinator. 
 • Funding has been moved to the Major Grants funding stream, in line with arrangements for 

other community organisations. 
 • The Council resolved that a Memorandum of Understanding should be developed to outline 

future work and to provide a basis for future funding decisions. 
 • Currently KCB retains access to project funding through the Major Grants and other 

community funding streams.  
 
 39. In 2004 further discussions were held between KCB and staff to clarify the future relationship, 

and to explore opportunities for KCB involvement in the litter strategy.   
 
 40. The Council has confirmed that it recognises the significant community-based role of KCB in 

litter reduction, and wishes to work in partnership with KCB in achieving the goals of the litter 
strategy.  It has been agreed that: 

 
 • The Council and KCB will work to conclude a Memorandum of Understanding or similar 

relationship agreement. 
 • KCB will develop a work programme to detail the initiatives it proposes to deliver, to support 

KCB funding applications through appropriate community funding streams.  (Council staff are 
already assisting KCB with this.) 

 • The Council will discuss with KCB the possibility of KCB carrying out a revised litter count 
programme, which is linked to the litter strategy, and subject to specific work programme and 
performance targets. 

 • Other opportunities for KCB to deliver specific campaigns or projects in support of the goals 
of the litter strategy will be discussed on a case by case basis.  
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 Working with Other Community Organisations 
 
 41. Council staff will continue to work with other organisations as is appropriate, to meet the 

priorities and achieve the objectives of the Litter Strategy.  
 
 42. Current or past work with groups includes support of such initiatives as a community pride week 

addressing litter and associated issues in Phillipstown; support of a Korean Society Beach 
Clean Up; and support for groups and organisations that have taken part in the Clean up the 
World Project.  Sixty-five of the 128 groups and individuals that were involved in Clean up the 
World in 2004 were community, service or recreational groups.  As a commitment to future 
outcomes of the Litter Strategy the Hagley/Ferrymead Community board adopted a 
recommendation, by cross unit staff based in Hagley/Ferrymead, to allocate funds from 2005/06 
Project Funding toward litter related projects tagged for Environmental Events under the 
Community Events and Special Days Fund. 

 
 43. Community services staff, both on a local and metropolitan level, will continue to work with non-

government organisations (NGO’s) and groups within the voluntary sector as is appropriate 
when working to build the capacity of groups and organisations under the priorities of the 
Community Services Team work plans. 

 
 44. Community Groups actioning litter pick-ups in public areas can access free rubbish bags or 

coupons for trailer dumping at Transfer Stations. 
 
 Integrating ‘Clean Up the World’ Promotion into the Litter Strategy  
 
 45. The Clean up the World campaign provides an annual opportunity to highlight community 

involvement in reducing litter.  In 2004 approximately 130 groups and individuals were involved.  
It is proposed that we work with KCB on this to utilise its community ties which have a significant 
role in involving the community to a wider extent. 

 
 46. Any promotional material produced for Clean up the World should link back to the litter strategy 

and particularly the Clean City Partners programme can be a vehicle for engaging more 
businesses in Clean up the World. 

 
 Gaining the Support of Businesses that Generate Packaging which is Prevalent in Christchurch 

Litter 
 
 47. It is recommended that a positive approach be taken to encouraging businesses to take 

responsibility for their litter.  A Clean City Partners programme (based on Sydney’s Clean 
Harbour Partners programme) is proposed which supports city businesses and their staff to 
prevent litter. 

 
 48. The programme will encourage increased awareness and improved management practices to 

preserve our city in partnership with city businesses.  All Clean City Partners will be asked to 
undertake voluntary actions and pre cautions to prevent litter from their business, staff or 
premises entering the ‘city scape’. 

 
 49. Business activities will include: 
 
 • Maintaining cigarette butt receptacles outside their premises 
 • Distributing educational material to staff to increase understanding of the environmental 

impacts of inappropriately disposing of cigarette butts and litter 
 • Encouraging customers and staff to be aware of their litter responsibilities 
 • Keeping the workplace and customer area tidy 
 • Displaying  ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ promotional material within premises. 
 
 50. The Council will: 
 
 • Provide a sponsored cigarette butt receptacle for use outside business premises (where 

appropriate) 
 • Provide Clean City brooms and shovel sets for pavement clean-ups outside premises (where 

appropriate) 
 • Provide a range of educational resources and checklists to assist partners to ‘litter’ educate 

and increase awareness of litter responsibilities to staff 
 • Provide ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ promotional material for display in customer areas 
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 • Provide a certificate that acknowledges their commitment to the programme 
 • Publicly recognise partners for their participation and publicise their success in City Scene 

and on the Council’s website 
 • Instigate a ‘Clean City partner’ award, from the Mayor, on a monthly basis. 
 
 Enforcement 
 
 51. Secondary research of international litter campaigns suggests that enforcement is not effective 

as the lead tactic in reducing litter.  On this basis it is proposed that enforcement is used as a 
support tool within the 'Don’t be a Tosser' campaign. 

 
 52. Currently, Parking Officers, Park Rangers and Council Enforcement Officers are warranted as 

Litter Control Officers.  All members of the Police are deemed to be Litter Control Officers by 
virtue of their office. 

 
 53. The enforcement options available under the Litter Act 1979 when a Litter Control Officer sees a 

person depositing litter in any public place are:  
 
 • Require the person to remove the litter and put it in a litter bin. 
 • Require the person to provide their name and address and initiate legal proceedings to 

prosecute as an offence against the Act (fine not exceeding $500). 
 • Require the person to provide their name and address and issue an infringement notice 

(instant fine) for $100. 
 
 54. In practice, it is often very difficult to obtain a person's name and address with people either 

refusing to provide it or giving false details.  This is an offence against the Act, but is very 
difficult for a Council Officer to take further action without Police assistance.  Uniformed Council 
officers have a greater chance of success than non-uniformed officers, but the presence and 
co-operation of the Police is essential for any enforcement action. 

 
 55. It is proposed that enforcement is used as part of tactical hot spot campaigns.  To do this it is 

suggested that consideration could be given to appointing officers from a security firm as Litter 
Control Officers.  These officers would wear clothing that clearly identifies them as a Litter 
Control Officer.  The presence of identifiable officers would be used tactically in ‘hot spot’ areas 
at targeted times – for example, Cashel Mall, Friday nights. 

 
 56. Additionally, to increase awareness of fines and enforcement, PR activity could support this 

through publicly exposing litter of offenders.  
 
 57. Enforcement is recommended as a course of action in support of the Clean City campaign if 

positive engagement with individual retailers/ businesses is not effective. 
 
 58. Under Section 9(2) of the Litter Act (1979) the Council may require the occupier of such 

premises to take all reasonable steps to prevent litter generated on or attributable to those 
premises from being carried or escaping on to streets or other public places.  Such reasonable 
steps could include requiring those occupiers to provide, maintain and empty an adequate 
number of litter receptacles upon those premises for the deposit of such litter.  They could also 
include requiring the occupiers to erect signs upon those premises requesting patrons not to 
discard litter upon public places outside the premises. 

 
 59. Under Section 9(3) the Council may require the occupier of such premises to provide and 

maintain, at the occupier’s own cost, litter receptacles in any street or public place in the vicinity 
of those premises for the deposit of litter as may be reasonably necessary to ensure that the 
street or public place is kept free of litter emanating from those premises. 
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 60. Whether or not the Council could require the operator of any such premises to empty any litter 
receptacles it has required the operator to erect and maintain in a public place under Section 
9(3) is a difficult question.  Section 9(5) provides that every public authority shall make 
appropriate provision for the empting of the contents of litter receptacles situated within public 
places under its control or in its district.  This necessarily includes any litter receptacle that the 
public authority has required any person to provide and maintain under Section 9(3).  In my view 
Section 9(5) places the responsibility for emptying such litter receptacles upon the public 
authority, not the person that the public authority required to provide that litter receptacle.  
However, a case could be made out that the Council, as a public authority, could make a bylaw 
under Section 12 of the Act requiring such persons to empty and dispose of litter which is 
deposited in any litter receptacle they have been required to provide under Section 9(3).  
Section 12 provides  

 
“12 Public authorities may make bylaws 
Every public authority, whether alone or acting jointly for the purposes of this Act with another 
public authority or public authorities, may from time to time make such bylaws as it thinks fit to 
give effect to the provisions of this Act. 
Status Compendium.” 

 
 61. It could be argued that such a bylaw requirement is giving effect to the provisions of the Act. 
 
 62. It is recommended that Council staff prepare such a bylaw, to be presented to the Council if 

sufficient progress is not made through implementation of the Clean City Partners programme. 
 
 Litter from Rubbish/Recycling Collection  
 
 63. A three-pronged approach - education; action against unofficial bags; and measurement – is 

currently in place to manage the reduction of litter from rubbish/ recycling collections.  
 
 64. Education on efficient presentation (packing) of recycling/rubbish bags is the key to keeping 

material within crates/bags thereby reducing the amount of litter that escapes.  Recycling 
information is currently communicated through television adverting, schools recycling 
programmes and information flyers.  Information flyers on rubbish bags, bag attack, recycling 
presentation and recycling items have been produced in 11 languages and are used to 
communicate to those who do not present their rubbish/recycling properly.   

 
 65. Unofficial bags (non CCC) are stickered and left for residents to take ownership.  A process is in 

place so that if bags are not moved after two days they will be collected.  Collectors make a 
note of houses which have unofficial bags outside them and letters are sent to repeat offenders 
stating rules and procedures and inclusion of a rubbish bag flyer.  Continual offending, once 
bags are checked for identification evidence, results in a $100 fine being issued. 

 
 66. Monitoring - problem areas are regularly monitored and we knock on doors, talk to residents, 

leave information and utilise community groups in order to make the public aware and change 
behaviour.  Collectors are audited for performance by a Council ‘auditor’ who monitors a 
collector’s performance at a rate of 2,500 houses per month.  Litter is assessed using a formula 
of the amount of litter per 100 houses to provide a traceable measurement over time.  Current 
spillage is at an average 3.9% (3.9 pieces of litter per 100 houses) - it must be noted that this 
cannot all be attributed to the collector – it could be wind blown, overflowing recycling crates, 
bad presentation of recycling and general public littering. 

 
 67. Phone complaints are also monitored.  On average 15 complaints a month in regard to spillage, 

which equates to 0.002 % (there are over 1 million individual collections per month). 
 
 Measurement  
 
 68. The review of litter management projects in New Zealand and internationally, revealed that very 

few included any detailed measure or evaluation of the success of campaigns.  The Council’s 
strategy needs to be supported by research and analysis of measurable impacts of the 
campaign, so that resources are effectively targeted not only at increasing awareness but also 
changing long-term behaviour. 

 
 69. Ongoing measurement of attitudes to a ‘clean‘ city and litter in the city will be included in the 

Annual Residents’ Survey and central city research.  This allows litter specific research to focus 
on measurement. 
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 70. As part of our secondary research we have evaluated the templates used in other cities.  From 
this information a new template for ‘litter counts’ has been developed.  This has been used in 
the assessment of the trial campaigns and it is our expectation that KCB will adopt this template 
in the future so that we have a common base for litter count information.  

 
 71. Measuring of litter from rubbish/recycling collections is under way.   
 
 Acknowledgement 
 
 72. The secondary research, assessment of options for a social marketing trial and the 

development, implementation and reporting on that trial have been done by Willie Lapthorn.  
Willie worked in the Council’s Marketing Unit as an intern from the University of Canterbury and 
his work has made a significant contribution to progressing our litter strategy. 

 
 OPTIONS 
 
 73. (a)  Adopt the ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ tactical campaign and associated actions outlined in this 

document to be implemented in 2005/06. 
 
  (b)  Reject the action plan outlined in this document and continue with current education 

service and community group activities.  
 
 PREFERRED OPTION 
 
 74. Adopt the ‘Don’t be a Tosser’ tactical campaign and associated actions outlined in this 

document to be implemented in 2005/06. 
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 ASSESSMENT OF OPTIONS 
 
 The Preferred Option 
 

 Benefits (current and future) Costs (current and future) 
Social 
 

An improved environment for social 
interaction for residents and visitors 

No impact on current budget. Assessment 
for future budget after 2005/06 year. 

Cultural 
 

n/a  As above 

Environmental 
 

Improved city environment As above 

Economic 
 

Potential contribution to increased 
economic impact from visitor spend if 
Christchurch has a reputation of a clean 
city 

As above 

 
Extent to which community outcomes are achieved: 
Primary alignment with community outcome a city with a sustainable natural environment where our people 
enjoy and value our natural environment and take responsibility for protecting and restoring it. 
 
Impact on Council’s capacity and responsibilities: 
 
Effects on Maori: N/a 
 
Consistency with existing Council policies:  Environmental Policy 
 
Views and preferences of persons affected or likely to have an interest: 
Annual residents’ surveys and central city surveys suggest that residents of Christchurch take pride in their 
city environment and would support efforts to reduce litter. 
 
Other relevant matters: 

 
 Maintain The Status Quo (If Not Preferred Option) 
 

 Benefits (current and future) Costs (current and future) 
Social 
 

No change to environment for interaction. 
Potential deterioration in the future if litter 
problem increases. 

No impact 

Cultural 
 

n/a As above  

Environmental 
 

No improvement to city environment As above 

Economic 
 

Potential cost through the missed 
opportunity to improve the reputation of 
Christchurch as a clean city. 

As above 

 
Extent to which community outcomes are achieved:  No improvement in primary community outcome 
of a sustainable and natural environment 
 
Impact on Council’s capacity and responsibilities: 
 
Effects on Maori: 
 
Consistency with existing Council policies:  
 
Views and preferences of persons affected or likely to have an interest:   Annual residents’ surveys 
and central city surveys suggest that residents of Christchurch take pride in their city environment and 
expect the Council to lead the city in improving the natural environment.  This option would not 
demonstrate that leadership.   
 
Other relevant matters: 


